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Conclusions

The Commission is unanimous in reaching its conclusions.

The identity of all the deceased was established by using a number of recognized methods. The results obtained meet international standards and the outstanding DNA testing is only confirmatory in nature.

All of the deaths were as a result of multiple gun shot wounds. In most cases they are from different directions. In nine of the cases the fatal wounds are in the chest and/or abdomen and in two cases the fatal wounds are in the head. There were two cases of bullet injuries (an elbow/chest and buttock) that showed stippling, which indicates close range. From preliminary examination it appears that, in some cases, different types of bullets and bullet fragments were found.

Therefore the cause of death in each case is multiple gun shot wounds and the manner of death is homicide. The meaning of homicide in this instance is the death of one human caused by the actions of another human being. We are not making comment on who that person or persons are or on their culpability. Characteristics of the wounds exclude accidental or suicidal deaths.

The Commission concludes that on issues such as different trajectories of bullet wounds multiple answers are possible. For example, a person as part of a dynamic process could twist and turn while being shot or, in the alternative, different trajectories could occur if shot from front and back at the same time. Any conclusions in our view should be based on the scientific facts as determined, not on speculation and theory. For example it is fact that two of the wounds were close range. However, any further conclusions beyond this would be speculation. Similarly two persons being killed by bullet wounds to the head does not automatically equate to executions. Everyone would prefer to have all the answers to every question surrounding the deaths. Given the circumstances in this instance we are severely limited. We have no witnesses, no access to a scene or scenes and no firearms to examine. Fortunately the bodies were recovered but it must be borne in mind that although the bodies were in better condition than anticipated, they were in a decomposing condition. There are limits to the conclusions that can be drawn. Therefore, the Commission is only comfortable in reaching the conclusions we have outlined.

The conclusions are that the deputies died of multiple gun shot wounds, there are multiple trajectories, there are two close contact wounds and different types of ammunition were found. Everything else is theory.

In our opinion such issues as determining whether the bodies were recovered from the site of the deaths or attempting an accurate reenactment would be more speculative than scientific. Determining who was responsible based on the information available to us would be even more speculative.

Finally, we would like to thank the families, the Colombian forensic professionals and the OAS personnel for their invaluable support and help. The Commission agreed to do this work at personal sacrifice because we believe that the best answers are important for the families and the people of Colombia. We have given the most complete answers we believe the facts support. The Commission again expresses our condolences to the families.
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